
DALLAS COUNTY BEHAVIORAL HEALTH HOUSING WORK GROUP 
Dallas County Administration – 500 Elm Street, Customer Excellence Training Room 7.Y17, 7th Floor, Dallas Texas 

May 28, 2025, 10:00-11:30am 

The Dallas County BH Housing Work Group, with diverse representation, will formulate recommendations 

on the creation of housing and housing related support services designed to safely divert members of special 

populations in crisis away from frequent utilization of expensive and sometimes unnecessary inpatient 

stays, emergency department visits and incarceration. 

Success will be measured in placement of consumers in housing and the decreased utilization of higher 

levels of care (hospitals and emergency care visits) and reduced incarceration in the Dallas County Jail. The 

Dallas County BH Housing Work Group is committed to a data driven decision-making process with a focus 

on data supported outcomes. 

1. Welcome and Introductions

2. Reports

a. Governance – Commissioner Theresa Daniel

• Approval of April 23, 2025, minutes

• Homeless Advisory Committee Meeting

• Federal & State legislative environment

b. Resources – services, programs, people, funds

• Shelter Discussions

• NTBHA

• Housing Navigator / Homeless Jail Dashboard/St Jude Center

• Housing Authority Report- DHA/DCHA

• Metrocare Services

• AIDS Services of Dallas (ASD)

c. Projects and Industry Updates

• Housing Forward updates

• Pretrial Diversion and MH screening

• Dallas Connector

• Homeward Bound, Crisis Residential & Respite Services, Deflection Center

• Youth Housing

• Family Housing

3. Next Meeting June 25, 2025
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Dallas County Behavioral Health Housing Work Group 

Dallas County Administration, 500 Elm Street, 7th Floor, Dallas Texas 75202 
April 23, 2025 Minutes 

Mission Statement: The Dallas County Behavioral Health Housing Work Group (DCBHWG), with diverse representation, will 
formulate recommendations on the creation of housing and housing related support services designed to safely divert 
members of special populations in crisis away from frequent utilization of expensive and sometimes unnecessary inpatient 
stays, emergency department visits and incarceration.   

Success will be measured in placement of consumers in housing and the decreased utilization of higher levels of care 
(hospitals and emergency care visits) and reduced incarceration in the Dallas County Jail. The DCBHWG is committed to a 
data driven decision-making process with a focus on data supported outcomes. 

ATTENDEES: Commissioner Theresa Daniel, Dallas County; Latoya Jenkins, Dallas County; Tzeggabrhan Kidane, Dallas 
County; Kimberly Rawls, DCCJ; Quincy Hogan, Metrocare; Kendall Brown, Family Gateway; Thomas Lewis, DCHA; Raven 
Carr, Sharing Life; Kerri Stitt, Youth 180; Janie Metzinger, NTBHA; Eric McCarty, NTBHA;  Doug Denton, Homeward Bound 

Dr. Daniel opened the meeting by having the members at the table to introduce themselves. 

CALL TO ORDER: Commissioner and the committee approved the minutes from the February 26th meeting. 

GOVERNANCE 
Homeless Advisory Committee: Commissioner Theresa Daniel, Dallas County 
The Homeless Advisory Committee meeting was held on Monday, April 21st  and the eviction data is in the report. 
There was a question about Dr. Huang’s federal funding and the programs that are being impacted. Tzeggabrhan 
Kidane reported  about 50 Immunizations sites were cut and about 21 employees were let go from that 
department.  Dallas County is working to see if some employees could be hired in other departments around the 
county.   
Doug Denton reported that the state is contracting through University of Texas San Antonio for several programs 
including recovery support services and medical assisted treatment. Through this program Homeward Bound 
received a technology grant that allowed them to expand their client engagement virtually. This funding was cut 
within the last couple of weeks, and they are monitoring other funding aspects that may be cut. He also reported 
that some SAMSHA funding has been eliminated and other program elements that had been absorbed by other 
programs have been cut as well.  Commissioner Daniel asked if any other programs around the table had been 
impacted or had their funding cut to which, Kimberly Rawls answered  that the funding she was planning to apply 
through the Bureau of Justice Administration grants were stopped. She stated that after talking with their grants 
manager, they do not have an estimated timeframe if the application will be made available again. Kendall Brown 
reported that their funding for permanent supportive housing and rapid rehousing with the COC is a little more 
protected than some of the other programs.  They are looking to receive their contracts sometime this summer for 
the next funding cycle and they are waiting to see how it all plays out. She also stated that Housing Forward’s legal 
team is inspecting the contracts for verbiage that may be different than those of the past, and they will be diligently 
inspecting the contacts for impact.  

Federal and State Legislative Update: Janie Metzinger, NTBHA 
Janie Metzinger reported reorganization is happening and it is taking a while for everything to balance out.  She also 
reported that since the end of the ARPA funding, the state is having to determine which community based 
programs to continue to fund that are beneficial to the public.  She encouraged each organization to keep 
educating the legislature on mental health and substance abuse issues because some lawmakers have changed 
their stance based on constituent testimonials. Commissioner Daniel questioned if the organizations could become 
more organized in presenting their stance to the legislature and bringing client testimonials to the legislature to 
which Doug Denton replied that locally NAMI is one of the organizations doing that work.   
Mr. Denton stated that due to the lack of funding for residential services, many people who are encountered 
downtown are not being assisted. Commissioner Daniel stated that once people have been identified, what is the 
next step in the process. Eric McCarty stated that he sees wrap around services as the next step in the process, but 
without the educational aspect integrated in the process, many of those who are utilizing the assistance will return.  
He also mentioned that more permanent supportive housing vouchers may be needed to help with stabilization.
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Commissioner Daniel then asked Thomas Lewis what the county’s stance on this issue is. Mr. Lewis answered, that 
collaboration is important among the organizations. He stressed that reading and knowing what the policies and 
procedures are, is important to servicing the clients.  He stated that educating the clients is really important. He 
also stressed that programs also need to know their policies and procedures so as to not bring attention to 
themselves to incite more investigation into specific programs.  He stated that balancing the education while not 
bringing more attention to the program is key to staying on par.   
As it pertains to educating the clients using the services, Kimberly Rawls asked if mandatory stipulations can be put 
on clients receiving services Eric McCarty stated that by agency rules, organizations cannot enforce any stipulations 
to assist in long term stability absent from resources. Janie Metzinger reported that there may need to be an 
amendment to the legislative that addresses that issue.  As it stands, many of the funding sources don’t have those 
stipulations in place. Commissioner Daniel consulted with Charles Reed to see if any legislation regarding self-
sufficiency plans for those receiving assistance is being talked about or purposed. Doug Denton explained that 
those utilizing services fall into different categories.  Many that are utilizing the programs are using it as assistance 
that is needed to help them to get on their feet, but there are others that are using the programs as income and a 
way of life. Kerri Stitt stated that the general public could use a clarified narrative to be educated about the 
programs and their general use in this era of mental health.  Kendall Brown stated that Housing Forward is adding 
some language in their grant agreements for COC funded projects that will add in some work requirements.  

RESOURCES 
NTBHA: Eric McCarty, NTBHA 
Eric McCarty stated that they now have their new contracts in place and are now going though about 40 waitlisted 
applications to fund their TBRA program.  This funding is for the general population and around nine million dollars 
in additional funds are available but are in a holding reservation fund. He stated as soon as the funding is released, 
he will know exactly  how much funding he will have to disburse.  

Housing Navigator: Kimberly Rawls, Dallas County  
Kimberly Rawls reported that both reports are in the packets. As for FUSE, she has applied for the State Crisis 
Intervention Grant through the Office of the Governor back in January.  She was optimistic because she received 
feedback on some changes that needed to be made.  There was an increase in the jail monthly book-in rate which 
caused an increase in all other categories. She stated she believes the weather and storms impacted the increases 
because all of the FUSE partners were full in the month of March. Commissioner Daniel asked if other state facilities 
were accepting people because if they don’t accept our people, then it backs up.  Kimberely stated that she could 
only speak to the Salvation Army, and since they are experiencing a backlog in their transitional housing, people are 
having to stay longer in the county jail.  This caused an increase in Dallas County’s jail population numbers as well. 
She also reported that the Dallas Connector is running well on our end. 

Housing Authority: Thomas Lewis, Dallas County Housing  
Thomas Lewis stated that they are getting closer to utilizing all the Housing Choice Vouchers available from Housing 
Forward.  They have 19 of 100 vouchers remaining and hopefully by May they will have fulfilled that agreement.  

MetroCare: Quincy Hogan, Metrocare 
Quincy Hogan reported that they are being affected by the tariffs as they are developing more permanent 
supportive and affordable housing. The bids and estimates previously quoted are now different.  He reported that 
they are also monitoring the availability of housing vouchers and their impact on their occupancy rates for the 
properties.  He stated Metrocare is looking to progress forward in securing grant funding for permanent supportive 
housing due to the uncertainty of future funding opportunities.    

Pre-Trial Diversion and Mental Health Screenings:  Kimberly Rawls, Dallas County  
Kimberly Rawls reported that Laura Edmonds could not be in attendance so she has the report.  Kimberly stated 
that the criminal justice department continues to work with NTBHA to facilitate releases from the Dallas County jail 
through community mental health services. In April, they facilitated over 30 releases. ADAPT continues to provide 
mental health assessments to those who are entering the jail with a suspected mental health need. In March 1,951 
assessments were completed. The pre-trial diversion program is for those first-time felony offenders charged with a 
nonviolent offense.  The assessment identifies treatment needs and makes a recommendation for a diversion 
program.  Successful completion of the diversion program leads to case dismissal and expungement. In March, they 
received 104 referrals and assessors completed 72 assessments.  
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PROJECTS AND INDUSTRY UPDATES 
Homeward Bound: Doug Denton, Homeward Bound  
Doug Denton reported they had 65 admissions in December, January, and February and in March they reached 88. 
He stated they received a private grant where they received outreach funding, and they are now working with 
businesses that have issues with chronic criminal trespass. As a stipulation of this funding, they have implemented a 
pilot Rapid Response Program that has allowed them to engage the businesses and as a result, they have diverted 
over 30 emergency calls. He stated that now their issue is their length of stay.  People are now staying longer 
because housing placements are getting harder to find.  Commissioner Daniel mentioned that the Salvation Army 
will be breaking ground on their new facility which may provide more beds for Deflection Center residents.  Mr. 
Denton stated that the District Attorney wanted to have a Deflection Center type program in the Salvation Army, 
but the neighborhood has had some pushback on that idea. Commissioner Daniel also mentioned that she is in 
conversation with the City of Garland to see where Deflection Center beds could possibly be housed, and that work 
is still in process. 

Family Housing: Kendall Brown, Family Gateway 
Kendall Brown reported that Ellen Magnis of Family Gateway, Sara Kahn of Housing Foward, Ikenna Mogba of 
Metrocare and Traswell Livingston of ASD all went to Austin to testify in Senate hearings on behalf of SB 2623.  The 
original language of the bill stated that services could not be provided to the homeless within one and a half miles 
of a park, school, playground, or higher education institution. After the hearings, the language has been adjusted to 
say they cannot provide homeless services within 1500 feet of public schools’ grades K-12 and higher education.  
Currently there is no Senate or House vote scheduled for the bill. Ms. Brown also provided her report of Family 
Gateway for the first quarter which is included in the meeting packet.   

Youth Housing: Kendall Brown, Family Gateway 
Kendall Brown reported that Housing Forward presented their youth housing initiative at the All Neighbors 
Coalition meeting. The YHDP program is a federally funded program that targets youth housing, which is starting to 
house youth through the program. She also reported that six other organizations received funding through that 
program with Family Gateway being key.  They received funding for their initiative targeting 18-24 year olds.  

 Commissioner Daniel thanked everyone for their work and encouraged them to continue to do the work.  
Next Meeting:  May 21, 2025 
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2377 N. Stemmons Freeway Dallas, Texas 75207-2710 Office (PHONE) 
Suite (NUMBER), LB 16 FAX (PHONE) 

PHILIP HUANG, MD, MPH 
DIRECTOR 

Permanent Supportive Housing 

(PSH) 

100-Allocated From the Housing Choice

Voucher Program 

7-Open Vouchers

86-Homeless Leased Up

7-Searching

Next scheduled Briefing: 

May 28, 2025 
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